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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 22, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of March 9, 2006


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to the first paragraph on Page 6.  He noted the word “each” after “VWR” should be deleted.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the March 9 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Commissioner Jameel said there were no written communications regarding any items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:   100 Kings Road; Tentative Parcel Map Application TPM-1-06; Tentative Parcel Map to combine 4 unrecorded lots into one 7.847+/- sq. ft. building site with grading for 615+/- cubic yards of cut and 50+/- cubic yards of fill, and request for waiver of the requirement for a final parcel map; Tom Gelzleichter, applicant & owner; APN 007-410-120 & -130


Commissioner Lentz excused himself from participating in the discussion or voting on this item because he lived within close proximity to the subject property, and he left the dais.


Senior Planner Tune said this project is a 3,600-square-foot single-family residence on a 7,800-square-foot site.  Because a portion of the property was created by deed in the 1930s when the County’s subdivision ordinance would have required recordation of a subdivision map, approval of a parcel map is now required to create a building site in compliance with the state’s Subdivision Map Act and the Brisbane Municipal Code.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the proposed site complies with the General Plan and R-1 District regulations, will be served by existing infrastructure, and will not result in any significant environmental impacts.  He noted the Planning Commission can waive the requirement for a Final Parcel Map and record a Final Map Waiver form after boundary monuments have been set.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the proposed house and driveway will entail about 665 cubic yards of grading, requiring Planning Commission approval prior to issuance of a grading permit by the City Engineer.  He noted the main issue with respect to the grading permit is whether a large oak tree near the middle of the property should be allowed to be removed for construction of the house.  He said the applicant’s tree consultant recommends the tree’s removal because it is located at the cut edge of the upper slope of the property, overhanging the benched area where the house would be located.  The City’s tree consultant finds the tree to be healthy and stable and recommends that the project be redesigned to include a retaining wall to contain the upper slope and save the tree.


Senior Planner Tune said that per the Department of Fish and Game’s guidelines, the applicant proposes to replace the tree with three new oak trees, to be planted toward the north.  Because the remaining trees above the home site will continue to provide a dense backdrop for the development, staff recommends that the house be approved as proposed, with removal of the tree timed to protect any nesting raptors. 


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration, conditionally approve the Tentative Parcel Map, waive the requirement for a Final Parcel Map, and recommend issuance of a grading permit.


Commissioner Hunter asked if any trees in Brisbane were affected by the live oak disease plaguing other trees in California.  Senior Planner Tune responded that he had not heard of any oak trees affected by this disease in Brisbane.


Commissioner Jameel stated that he learned through his participation on the Open Space and Ecology Committee that many trees in Brisbane are affected by disease, including several in Crocker Park.

Commissioner Hunter commented that it might be better to plant species other than oaks as replacement trees.


Commissioner Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Tom Gelzleichter, applicant and owner, offered to answer any questions.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Gelzleichter was aware of any diseased oaks in the area where he proposed building his house.  Mr. Gelzleichter responded that he was not aware of any blighted trees.  Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Gelzleichter was willing to consider planting other species of trees as replacements.  Mr. Gelzleichter said he preferred oak trees and was willing to consider a more robust, disease-resistant type of oak.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of redesigning the house to save the existing oak tree.  Mr. Gelzleichter commented that building a retaining wall seemed excessive because there was a 15-foot drop-off in that area.  He stated that building a retaining wall would be very expensive, and it could damage the tree’s exposed roots.  He explained that the tree leans toward the Bay, and roots grow toward the west, so if the tree is compromised in the future, its natural tendency would be to fall on the house.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the size and number of other oak trees on the site.  Mr. Gelzleichter estimated there were three or four large oak trees within 100 feet of the house site, plus groves of smaller oaks farther away.  He said there is a large, overhanging oak at the front of the property.


Commissioner Maturo asked about the possibility of planting trees other than oaks.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the three-to-one ratio is part of the California Department and Fish and Game’s guidelines.  He said the idea is to promote native species when natives are removed.  He added that alternative species would typically be buckeye or California bay, but buckeyes can be temperamental and bays would not be as appropriate as oaks.


Commissioner Jameel recommended consulting Brisbane’s arborist to select a tree species that is not susceptible to disease.  Mr. Gelzleichter expressed a willingness to consider a more resilient kind of oak.  He said he would still prefer oak because oak is the dominant tree species in the area.


Commissioner Jameel proposed changing the conditions to provide for consultation with Brisbane’s arborist.  Senior Planner Tune suggested revising Condition G.1 to include that language.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Gelzleichter considered siting the house elsewhere on the lot to preserve the tree.  Mr. Gelzleichter confirmed that was his original intent in consulting with the arborist.  He said the arborist pointed out that all of the tree’s roots to the east had been removed, so the tree would fall toward the house.  He added that a retaining wall would not provide the same stability as a root system, but it would help preserve the existing soil around the remaining roots.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the conditions proposed by staff were acceptable to Mr. Gelzleichter.  Mr. Gelzleichter responded that he reviewed all the conditions and found them acceptable.


Commissioner Hunter noted the meeting packet included a letter from a neighbor expressing support for removal of the tree.  He asked if any other neighbors made comments.  Mr. Gelzleichter said none of the other neighbors expressed opinions.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this issue, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not participating), and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter said losing a heritage tree is always a concern.  However, he noted, the existing oak seems to have already been compromised by previous grading at the site, which may make it susceptible to disease in the future.  He pointed out that there are other large and small oak trees on the site.  For these reasons, Commissioner Hunter stated that he was inclined to allow the applicant to remove the tree and site the house as proposed.  


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the applicant to speak with the City’s arborist to select appropriate replacement trees.  He also recommended that staff be notified of the areas where the new trees will be planted.


Commissioner Jameel recommended adding that proviso to revised Condition G.1.  Other Commissioners expressed support for the revision.


Commissioner Maturo said she was pleased to see fire-resistant plants along the perimeter of the property to minimize the threat of wildland fires.  She added that she was comfortable allowing the applicant to remove the tree.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration, conditionally approve the Tentative Parcel Map application, with revised Condition G.1, waive the requirement for a Final Parcel Map, and recommend issuance of a grading permit.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not voting).

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  273 Santa Clara Street; Fence Exception FD-1-06; Fence Exception for two sections of fence exceeding 6-ft. height limit within the west side setback; Cristina Salguero Holstine, applicant; Cristina Salguero Holstine and Clayton Holstine, owners; APN 007-362-140


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is requesting a fence exception for two sections of fence in the west side setback.  He reviewed the findings necessary for the Planning Commission to grant a fence exception.  Senior Planner Tune noted this property’s small size and steep slopes limit its usable yard area, and the tall fence would help secure the rear and side yards.  He added that the fence does not extend into the front yard, so it will not affect sight distance for cars backing out of the garage.


Senior Planner Tune said the front section of the tall fence is topped with lattice to match the existing fence on the opposite side of the property; the rear solid-wood section has limited visibility.  He noted the front section is located between two multi-story buildings, and due to differences in grade, the windows of the neighboring house are located approximately a story below the fence, minimizing its impact.  Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval.


Commissioner Hunter referred to the diagram and photographs in the meeting packet, and he asked about the location of the tall, solid wood fence.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the solid fence is the rear section exceeding the 6-foot height limit.  He pointed out the lot has a cross-slope in addition to a front-to-rear slope.


Commissioner Hunter noted one photograph shows a tall concrete retaining wall topped by a wood fence with a lattice, and he asked about the height of those structures.  Senior Planner Tune said the Municipal Code measures the height of such fences independently from the height of the retaining walls.  He noted the fence is actually set back from the face of the retaining wall, and it exceeds the 6-foot height limit.


Commissioner Hunter recalled that the City adopted an ordinance requiring retaining walls to be stepped.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the current ordinance allows a variety of treatments, including terracing, contrasting surface treatment, and landscaping.  He said this applicant intends to screen the lower portion of the retaining wall with landscaping.  


Commissioner Lentz asked if there had been any complaints from the owner of the adjoining property.  Senior Planner Tune responded that he had not heard from any neighbors.  He confirmed that the neighbor was notified.


Commissioner Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Cristina Salguero Holstine offered to answer any questions.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant was aware of any neighbors’ concerns about the location or height of the fence.  Ms. Holstine said she was not aware of any opposition.  She added that she discussed her plans with the neighbor and showed him the fence.


Commissioner Hunter said he understood the fence has already been constructed and the contractor built the fence slightly differently from what was shown in the plans.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter stated that he was inclined to grant the fence exception due to the cross-slope of the property limits the usable yard area and because there do not seem to be any objections from neighbors.  He encouraged the applicant to screen the front retaining wall with planting to soften its visual impact from the street.  


Commissioner Jameel agreed that landscaping should be added.  Commissioner Maturo and Commissioner Lentz expressed support for this addition.


Commissioner Hunter proposed encouraging the applicant to comply, but not adding this to the conditions.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the fence exception with the conditions recommended by staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


2.
2000 Sierra Point Parkway; Design Permit DP-2-06, first-floor exterior remodel including 1,150+/- sq. ft. expansion; Alison L. Joseph, Huntsman Architectural Group, applicant; Diamond Investment Properties, Inc., owner; APN 007-164-010


Senior Planner Tune said design permit approval is requested for exterior changes to the eastern side of the ground floor of the building.  He noted the applicant proposes to enclose the existing breezeway and reconfigure tenant space to provide interior access to the building, which can currently be accessed only from the exterior.  Metal-framed glass storefronts to match the existing will be installed to fill the openings between the existing columns.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the proposed changes will increase the floor area of the building by approximately 1,150 square feet.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the staff report for the findings required for approving the design permit.  He noted one finding requires that adequate off-street parking be provided.  He advised that the proposed remodel will increase the parking requirement to 737 spaces, two more than the 735 currently provided.  The applicant proposes to provide even more parking spaces.  Senior Planner Tune said a condition of approval is recommended to require submittal of detailed parking lot striping plans prior to issuance of the building permit.  To encourage alternatives to automobile travel, staff recommends a mid-block crosswalk to connect the sidewalks along the northern driveway to the Bay Trail extension on the opposite side of Marina Boulevard.  Senior Planner Tune noted this connection will help implement the public access plan in the design guidelines for Sierra Point.  He recommended conditional approval of the design permit.


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff was aware of any objections to the project.  Senior Planner Tune responded that no comments on the proposal had been received.


Commissioner Hunter asked how the additional parking would be provided.  Senior Planner Tune said the spaces will be created by restriping the parking lot and reconfiguring the current layout.  He noted the applicant presented a rough plan showing those revisions.


Commissioner Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Alison Joseph, Huntsman Architectural Group, applicant, said she was representing the building owner, Diamond Investment Properties, and she offered to answer questions.


Commissioner Hunter asked if creating the additional parking will result in the loss of any landscaping.  Ms. Joseph said the parking lot will be restriped.


John Ryan, Huntsman Architectural Group, stated that Diamond Investment Properties plans to repave the entire parking lot and restripe it to convert some standard spaces to compact spaces.  He added that the applicant is comfortable with the staff’s recommendation regarding the connection with the Bay Trail.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the glass panels will be consistent with the rest of the building, and Ms. Joseph confirmed that the glass will match.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out the application provides a gain in parking spaces and a trail connection, and he supported approval of the application.  Commissioner Maturo agreed.


Commissioner Lentz suggested making paving of the entire parking lot a condition of approval.  Mr. Ryan stated that a parking engineer has not yet reviewed the repaving proposal, so it is still uncertain whether there will be just a slurry seal or if the asphalt needs to be removed for compaction, and the timeline for completing this work has not been determined.  He said the parking lot was built on top of a landfill, so there may be additional issues that need to be addressed.  He added that it will be possible to restripe the lot to provide the additional required parking within the specified timeframe.


Commissioner Jameel suggested consulting with the City Engineer for his recommendations.


Commissioner Hunter said he had no problem allowing the applicant to restripe the lot just to provide the additional required parking in the interim.


Mr. Ryan advised that only about one third of the parking lot is being used.  He added that Diamond Investment Properties has been undertaking a number of improvements to the site, and the parking lot is one aspect of that effort.  He thanked the Planning Commission for allowing flexibility in terms of scheduling. 


Commissioner Hunter noted the parking lot already has 735 parking spaces, and only two more are required.  


Commissioner Lentz said he would rather see the work done correctly than being rushed.  Mr. Ryan said it might not be possible to repave the parking lot until next spring.  Commissioner Lentz recommended giving the applicant until the end of next summer to complete that work.


Commissioner Hunter commented that the parking lot work should not be tied to the remodel project.  He suggested requiring the owner to provide just the additional parking spaces now, and he encouraged the owner to make a good-faith effort to fix the rest of the parking lot as soon as possible.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out it was not in the applicant’s best interests to let the parking lot deteriorate.


Commissioners talked about ways of ensuring compliance.  They considered adding a condition specifying a deadline for the repaving, or tying that work to some project milestone.  Senior Planner Tune advised that issuance of a building permit and final inspection were the only two milestones attached to this project.  Commissioner Lentz advocated adding a condition with a definite deadline.


The owner’s representative assured the Planning Commission that the parking lot work will be done as soon as possible.


Commissioner Hunter and Commissioner Maturo recommended requiring only the additional required parking spaces as part of this project.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the Design Permit with parking improvements for the additional required spaces only.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Technician Johnson provided a proposed meeting calendar for next three months.  He reminded Commissioners of the special lecture by “green architecture” expert James Wines on June 23 at the Mission Blue Center.  He suggested canceling the July 13 meeting.  He noted the Planning Commission will not be meeting on August 17 or August 30 to review the General Plan, and those sessions will resume in September.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter advised that he would need to leave the June 29 meeting early due to a work-related conflict.  Commissioner Jameel encouraged Commissioner Hunter to provide his comments on the General Plan in advance.


Commissioner Lentz reported that the Citizens Advisory Group toured the Baylands development site on June 20, and he said he found the visit was very informative.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to cancel the regular meeting on July 13 and adjourn to the next regular meeting on July 27, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Haji Jameel, Chairman
Community Development Department
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